BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Of the Town of Front Royal and County of Warren, Virginia

dba as the Economic Development Authority

October 26, 2018, 8:00 a.m.
OFFICIAL - MINUTES 
Attendance, Directors:   Mark Baker, Gray Blanton, Bruce Drummond, Ron Llewellyn and Thomas Patteson.
Absent: Greg Drescher
Officials, Staff & Others:  Jennifer McDonald, Dan Whitten, Josh Gully, Scott McKay, Seth Gellis, John Frasier, Dan Siegel, Roger Bianchini, Mike Graff and Missy Henry.
CALL TO ORDER:   Gray Blanton
ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA: 
a. Public Hearing-Criser Road Apartment Renovations Bond Issuance
b. Election of a new Treasurer after the Public Hearing
Opened Public Hearing:

Mr. Dan Siegel, of Sands Anderson, spoke on the Royal Arms Community Partners who are asking for up to seventeen million in revenue bonds for a housing project. Under Virginia law, if a town or county does not already have a housing authority then an IDA/EDA has the ability to issue housing bonds. This bond will be done the same way as previous bond issues, it’s for a housing project rather than the traditional economic development project.
Mr. Mike Graff then introduced John Frasier and Seth Gellis with Community Preservation Partners, they are acquiring and rehabilitating the Royal Arms Apartments. The reason they are seeking pass through revenue bond assistance is a significant portion of the way work force or affordable housing is financed is by accessing federal low income housing tax credits. This is a great way to get equity investors to bring capital in the projects. The 4% low income housing tax credit is really the driver behind the economics of a lot of affordable workforce housing developments. One of the rules is that 50% of your project costs need to be financed through tax exempt bonds and this is where the EDA comes in. 
Mr. Seth Gellis and Mr. John Frasier both spoke on the project and what the plan is for the 144 unit apartment building including that this will be an “occupied rehab”. Their goal is to preserve and extend lower income, affordable housing buildings for 40 to 50 years.  The timeline is to close January or February with a 9 month construction phase. 
As with Valley Health revenue bond, no liability for repayment is incurred by the EDA. Just a few things mentioned were each apartment, common areas as well as the playground will all be upgraded. Replacing water heaters and HVAC system.
Also, accessibility, parking lot, electric and security will be updated.
Dr. Patteson asked if the goal is to continue to be affordable housing and Mr. Gellis 
replied yes.
Closed Public Hearing

(8:15)

Mr. Siegel reviewed the entire revenue bond paperwork with the EDA Board of Directors.

ON A MOTION BY MR. LLEWELLYN  (SECOND BY MR. DRUMMOND) THE BOARD VOTED TO APPROVE THE REVENUE BOND ISSUE.                                                                                      VOTE:  ALL “AYE”; NONE OPPOSED; MOTION CARRIED.

Mr. Blanton advised this will be sent to the Board of Supervisors and the Town Council.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:   September 2018
ON A MOTION BY MR. LLEWELLYN (SECOND BY DR. PATTESON) THE BOARD VOTED TO APPROVE THE MINUTES.                                                                                          VOTE:  ALL “AYE”; NONE OPPOSED; MOTION CARRIED.

FINANCIALS:  July, August and September 2018

Mr. Blanton pointed out that the financials now have more detailed information which gives a better understanding of what makes up the debits and credits.

ON A MOTION BY MR. LLEWELLYN (SECOND BY MR. DRUMMOND) THE BOARD VOTED TO APPROVE THE FINANCIALS.                                                                                          VOTE:  ALL “AYE”; NONE OPPOSED; MOTION CARRIED.

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR UPDATE:  Doug Stanley
Warren County Annual Residential Cleanup/Household Hazardous Waste Cleanup Day – Warren County will hold its annual Residential and Household Hazardous Waste Cleanup Day this Saturday, October 27, 2018 from 8:00 A.M. to 2:00 P.M.  Open containers for bulky items, such as old furniture & appliances, will be at three (3) County locations including the VDOT Park n’ Ride located on Dismal Hollow Road at Linden, the Transfer Station located on Shangri-La Road (Rt. 613) (2.1 miles East off Rt. 340 South) at Bentonville, and Shenandoah Farms Fire Department (3 miles North of Howellsville Road & Blue Mountain Road).  Oil and paint will be accepted at the Transfer Station and passenger tires will be accepted at Transfer Station up to a max of 20 tires. Household Hazardous Waste Collection will be held at the Front Royal Fire Department located at 221 North Commerce Avenue, Front Royal.  Items that will be accepted include: cell phones, antifreeze, pesticides, insecticides, pool chemicals, drain cleaners, solvents, strippers, aerosols, battery acid, household cleaners, dry cell batteries, car batteries, paint thinners, adhesives, and fluorescent light bulbs.  The County will not accept:  tires, explosive materials, biological or radioactive waste, and asbestos-laden materials.  
Board/Committee Openings – The County currently has the following committee and board openings that are being advertised:

· Front Royal Golf Club Advisory Committee – Two members
· Warren County Board of Building Code Appeals – Two members (North River and Happy Creek) and one alternate member
· Warren County Social Services Advisory Board – Two Members (Fork and Happy Creek Districts)
· Warren County Community Policy and Management Team (Parent Rep)
· Economic Development Authority – One member

· Board of Equalization – Five members 
Reassessment – Wingate Appraisal will finish up our filed work.  In the next couple weeks, notices should be mailed around early November and will show hearing location, dates and times of hearings, the proposed assessment, previous assessments, percentage of change, as well as the levy.  The administrative hearings, also known as the assessor’s hearings, should begin in early to mid- November.  
Development Review Committee – The Development Review Committee met on October 24th, 2018

The Committee discussed projects in the County including: 

· Brewery expansion at Backroom Brewery.

· Proposed communications tower on Happy Creek Road.

· A new Indian Food Restaurant in Riverton Commons Shopping Center.

· Taco Bell in Riverton Commons Shopping Center.

The Committee also discussed Town projects including:

· Update on Afton Inn.  Demo of the front of the building is complete.  The Town has approved the renovation plan and preliminary electrical and mechanical plans are pending.

· Work on the new Domino’s Pizza on Commerce Avenue is moving along.

· Our Hometown Diner, on Water Street. 

· A proposed Indian Food Restaurant in the former Wynn’s Restaurant building.
The Committee will meet again on November 28th, 2018.

Tourism Committee – The Joint Tourism Committee met on October 10th. The Committee recommended approval of a Tourism grant in the amount of $5,000 per year for 5 years for the Backroom Brewery Expansion subject to the stipulated job and investment numbers.  It is hoped that a contract for the design of the Wayfinding Signage project will be completed in the next month. We are also working on a video project.
Project Updates
Warren County Transfer Station – The Warren County Transfer Station was reopened on October 22nd.  It had been closed for replacement of the tipping floor.
Rivermont Fire Station – The Board of Supervisors, at its meeting on October 16th, approved a conditional use permit for a new station at a site located off Route 615 (Airport Road) and across the street from the Front Royal-Warren County Airport. Hoping to have this out to bid early December and award a contract in January 2019.

Fire and Rescue Training Facility –  Working on a site plan for a proposed fire and rescue training facility located off Route 55.
VDOT/Marlow-Silek Revenue Sharing Project – The project was funded through the EDA.  We have a meeting on-site on October 26th to address storm water permit issues.
Commercial Projects – Work continues on the following projects:

· Marriott/TownePlace Suites – On track for March 2019
County is currently reviewing site plans for:

· Taco Bell – Riverton Commons

· Valvoline – Riverton Commons

The Burger King is no longer being proposed for Linden.
Vision Statement-There was a good turn out and having all the folks involved really helped the process along.

A copy of the County Administrator report is attached.
TOWN MANAGER UPDATE: Joe Waltz-absent
The following report was distributed:
Planning & Zoning 
Planning Commission (PC): - In September, the Planning Commission held one regular meeting and one work session. The PC voted to not recommend the Ordinance Amendment Request submitted by David Downes for exemption to off-street parking requirements for properties located on Chester Street between Main Street and Laura Virginia Hale Place. 
Board of Architectural Review (BAR): - The BAR met on September 11th for a work session to review the Board of Architectural Review’s Historic District Guidelines. They also met on October 10th to continue the review of the Afton Inn Certificate of Appropriateness. 
Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA): - The BZA did not meet in September due to no applications to review.
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG): A project management meeting is scheduled for October 30th at Town Hall. A contract was signed in September with the VDHCD to initiate the grant process. 
FRLP Development: Awaiting submission of Preliminary Plan from owner. 
Happy Creek Knolls, S4: Reviewed in June which proposes 33 new building lots. Awaiting a resubmittal by the applicant to address review comments. 
Construction Projects – 
Rt. 522 Corridor Water Upgrade/Reliability – Staff is seeking approval this month on the next step; a feasibility study. The feasibility study will identify the best route and connection to the existing water network. The study will investigate constructability through VDOT, DEQ, VDH, Railroad, river crossing, and all other easement acquisitions. 
Afton Inn – The BAR approved certain building details at their meeting on October 10th to allow for the next phase of work, which is repair of the existing building. The site plan is tentatively scheduled for the November Planning Commission Meeting. 
Criser Road Bridge Replacement – The project completion date has been extended again to Oct 30th due to the scheduling of asphalt for the bridge. 
Happy Creek Road Phase II – Staff has submitted funding requests for Happy Creek Phase II and III through the smart scale funding. The new cost estimate with both phases included is $16.9 M. A potential 2026 start date. 
IT Federal Project – 
Lift station – The project was awarded to GB Foltz to install the lift station and other utility infrastructure for lot 6. GB Foltz started on June 18th with a completion date of November 25th.The project is currently 5 days behind scheduled due to weather. They have completed over 1,400’ of gravity sewer line; 1,311’ of force main; 8 sanitary sewer manholes; and the pump station wet well. 

Main Street Extension – The project was awarded to GB Foltz to construct the first segment of Main Street to allow access to lot 6. GB Foltz started on June 18th with a completion date of December 29th. They have completed the temporary gravel access road; water main installation at Kendrick Lane and Main Street to include a new fire hydrant; grading of new Main Street; and the installation of storm drain pipe under the road. They continue with grading; installation of storm pipes; and water main while still dealing with poor soil conditions on site.
Police Department Building – The Town’s contractor, Dustin Construction, continues with construction, which is 85% complete. The completion date for the project has slipped to December 31, 2018 due to weather and soil conditions encountered on site.
Westminster Sidewalk Project (VDOT)- Staff has completed the first phase of the project with removal of trees along the sidewalk project. The Town is currently bidding out the construction with a bid opening date of October 30th.
Mr. Blanton stated it would be nice if the drainage problem between ITFederal and the town could be resolved.

When asked by Mr. Baker what exactly was happening, Ms. McDonald stated that a 42 inch culvert pipe that goes under the road, along with the way it is currently designed, would flood the ITFederal building because of the elevation. 

The town is saying this is a cost that belongs to ITFederal and ITFederal is saying this is the towns cost.

Mr. Baker asked who designed the culvert and the storm water management associated with it and if the town approved these?

Ms. McDonald’s response was the town did approve the plan.  She also advised that Mr. Tran was meeting with the town engineer yesterday and not sure of the outcome. 

Mr. Llewellyn advised that the elevation of the road changed several times and as a result, the pipe went up in height and the final plan, after the building had been laid out, will allow water to drain into the building.  

Jennifer will email Mr. Waltz requesting an update.

A copy of Town Managers report is attached.
 Chamber of Commerce:    Niki Cales-absent
Election of Treasuer:

Mr. Blanton advised that since Mr. Biggs has resigned, the EDA Board is in need of a new treasurer.
ON A MOTION BY MR. LLEWELLYN (SECOND BY MR. DRUMMOND) THE BOARD VOTED TO ELECT DR. THOMAS PATTESON AS THE NEW TREASURER.                                                                                          VOTE:  ALL “AYE”; PATTESON ABSTAIN, MOTION CARRIED.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS REPORT:   Jennifer McDonald

Ms. McDonald advised her report is in everyone’s packet, there are a few updates. 

Avtex Site

You can see the new road that’s going in.  Feel free to drive around the site so you can get a better view of where the road is going to cul-de-sac.

Afton Inn

Updates are in your packet. These were also emailed to everyone. Trying to get weekly updates from Mr. Burton to keep everyone aware of the progress.

Town Hall Building

Met with a prospect and realtor but have not heard back.

506 & 514 East Main Street 

Main Street Market is planning a soft opening on November 2nd and a grand opening closer to Thanksgiving.

McKay Springs

Several inquiries in the past few months and working with the county planner and county staff on a prospect that we will discuss in closed session to see if we can make that work.

Baugh Drive

We are still looking for a tenant. The VEDP has sent us 3 additional prospects for this building. 

Revenue Sharing Project

Doug has already reviewed.

Jennifer met with the VEDP representatives three times in September and responded to two RFP’s which will be discussed in closed session. Compared to last year we are receiving a lot of RFP’s from the state. Total this year is 26 and last year total was 9.

Kelley Industrial Park

The park sign has to be updated to get it to County standards. There is a picture of the current sign and a draft of what the new sign will look like which has been suggested and approved by the County.  The bids came in between $27,000.00 to $36,000.00.  The first contractor we chose over a year ago never started the project so we are going with the second choice which is MC Designs with a total cost of $28,000.00.  We have received a $5,000.00 donation from Dominion. We are hoping some of the other park members will donate also. We will need board approval to move forward on this sign. 
ON A MOTION BY MR. DRUMMOND (SECOND BY MR. BAKER) THE BOARD VOTED TO APPROVE A SIGN FOR KELLEY INDUSTRIAL PARK.                                                                                        VOTE:  ALL “AYE”; NONE OPPOSED; MOTION CARRIED.

Happy Creek Technology Park

We own a remaining 150 acres in the park. One side has a split rail fence along one side of the property. Chain link is on part of the back side and on the opposite side near the Duncan property. There is a wire fence that’s around Progress Drive for the Baldwin’s who have cattle grazing. We have a lot of damage to the split rail fence and the chain link fence on the back side.  We have it out for bid and will update the board as the bids come in. 

Mr. Llewellyn suggested moving the fence that’s now located at 400 Kendrick Lane property to the Happy Creek Park property. He also advised that Powell’s does nice masonry work if needed.
Before any contracts are signed, Jennifer will send out any estimates that she receives to the board.
The design has been approved by the County.

A copy of the Executive Directors report is attached.
STAFF COMMENTS:
DIRECTOR COMMENTS:
Mr. Blanton wished Mr. Drescher a happy October birthday.

(8:55 a.m.)
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED MEETING


I, Ron Llewellyn, move that the Board of the EDA vote to go into Closed Meeting under the provisions of Section 2.2-3711 of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act for the following purpose(s): 
Section 2.2-3711.A.1: Discussion, consideration, or interviews of prospective candidates for employment; assignment, appointment, promotion, performance, demotion, salaries, disciplining, or resignation of specific public officers, appointees, or employees of any public body. I further move that discussion be limited to part-time public relations position. 

            Section 2.2-3711.A.5:  Discussion concerning a prospective business or industry or expansion of an existing business or industry where no previous announcement has been made of the business’s or industry’s interest in locating or expanding its facilities in the community. Such business to be located on the Avtex site, Stephens Industrial Park, Main Street, Gateway Plaza, and Happy Creek Area.  

Section 2.2-3711.A.8: Consultation with legal counsel employed or retained by a public body regarding specific legal matters requiring the provision of legal advice by such counsel.  I further move that discussion be limited to the discussion of EDA loan programs, EDA debt service and new market tax credit program, and accounting services.

ROLL CALL VOTE:   BAKER,’AYE’;   BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DRUMMOND, “AYE”; LLEWELLYN, “AYE” AND PATTESON, “AYE”.
MOTION COMING OUT OF CLOSED MEETING


On a Motion by Ron Llewellyn, seconded by Dr. Patteson, the Board certifies to the best of each member’s knowledge that only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this chapter and only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting by the public body.

ROLL CALL VOTE:    BAKER, ‘AYE’; BLANTON, “AYE”, DRUMMOND, “AYE”, LLEWELLYN, ‘AYE’ AND PATTESON, “AYE”.
(10:33 a.m.)
Mr. Baker excused himself from the meeting.
New Business:

MR. RON LLEWELLYN, SECONDED BY BRUCE DRUMMOND, MOVE THE ADOPTION OF THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION:
AUTHORIZE GRAY BLANTON, AS CHAIRMAN, BRUCE DRUMMOND, AS VICE CHAIRMAN AND/OR JENNIFER MCDONALD, AS EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO EXECUTE ANY AND ALL NEGOTIATIONS AND DOCUMENTS FOR THE REMOVAL OF WILLIAM BIGGS AS SIGNATORY TO ALL BANK ACCOUNTS FOR THE IDA/EDA. 

ROLL CALL VOTE:    BLANTON, “AYE”, DRUMMOND, “AYE”, LLEWELLYN, ‘AYE’ AND PATTESON, “AYE”.
ON A MOTION BY MR. RON LLEWELLYN, SECONDED BY BRUCE DRUMMOND, MOVE THE ADOPTION OF THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION:
AUTHORIZE GRAY BLANTON, AS CHAIRMAN, BRUCE DRUMMOND, AS VICE CHAIRMAN AND/OR JENNIFER MCDONALD, AS EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO EXECUTE ANY AND ALL NEGOTIATIONS AND DOCUMENTS FOR THE

ADDITION OF THOMAS PATTESON AS SIGNATORY TO ALL BANK ACCOUNTS FOR THE IDA/EDA. 

ROLL CALL VOTE:    BLANTON, “AYE”, DRUMMOND, “AYE”, LLEWELLYN, ‘AYE;   PATTESON, “ABSTAIN”.
Mr. Gray Blanton stated we have the letter to confirm our understanding of the terms and objective of our engagement as well as the nature and limitations of the services that are provided by Hottel & Willis, P.C.  

ON A MOTION BY MR. LLEWELLYN (SECOND BY MR. DRUMMOND) THE BOARD VOTED TO APPROVE THE AGREEMENT FROM HOTTEL & WILLIS,P.C.                                                                                        VOTE:  ALL “AYE”; NONE OPPOSED; MOTION CARRIED.

Ron Llewellyn moved, seconded by Dr. Patteson, to set the date of December 14, 2018 for the next EDA meeting.

ON A MOTION BY MR. LLEWELLYN (SECOND BY DR. PATTESON) THE BOARD VOTED TO APPROVE THE DATE OF DECEMBER 14, 2018.                                                                                          VOTE:  ALL “AYE”; NONE OPPOSED; MOTION CARRIED.

MOTION TO ADJOURN:  MOTION WAS MADE BY MR. DRUMMOND WITH A SECOND BY DR. PATTESON TO ADJOURN. 

(10:42a.m.)
The next regular meeting of the EDA Board of Directors is scheduled for
Friday, December 14, 2018, 8:00 AM at the EDA Conference Room.
Respectfully submitted by:
Michelle L. Henry
Administrative Assistant
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